
State of Arizona 

COMMISSION ON JUDICIAL CONDUCT 

Disposition of Complaint 20-348 

Judge: 

Complainant:

ORDER 

The Complainant alleged a pro tem justice of the peace engaged in improper 
ex parte communications in order to “judge shop” the litigation.   

The role of the Commission on Judicial Conduct is to impartially determine 
whether a judicial officer has engaged in conduct that violates the Arizona Code of 
Judicial Conduct or Article 6.1 of the Arizona Constitution.  There must be clear 
and convincing evidence of such a violation in order for the Commission to take 
disciplinary action against a judicial officer. 

After review, the Commission found the pro tem judge had a private 
conversation with two full-time sitting justices of the peace at the time the pro tem 
judge was considering representing the defendants in a pending civil matter in the 
same court where he served as a pro tem judge as he did not want to lose the ability 
to continue to serve as a pro tem in the future.  As a result of the conversation, the 
underlying civil matter was transferred to an out-of-county judge in less than fully 
transparent circumstances, thus allowing the pro tem judge to reap the economic 
benefit of representing the defendants and continuing to serve as a pro tem judge.  
While this was improper under Rule 1.3 of the Code of Judicial Conduct, the Scope 
Section of the Code provides that not every transgression will result in the 
imposition of discipline.  The Commission decided, after considering all the facts 
and circumstances, to dismiss the Complaint pursuant to Commission Rules 16(b) 
and 23(a), but to issue a warning letter to the judicial officer reminding him that he 
cannot abuse the prestige of judicial office to advance his personal or economic 
interests. 
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Commission member Christopher P. Staring did not participate in the 
consideration of this matter. 

Dated: May 13, 2021 

FOR THE COMMISSION 

 

/s/ Louis Frank Dominguez    
Hon. Louis Frank Dominguez 
Commission Chair 

 
Copies of this order were distributed to all 
appropriate persons on May 13, 2021. 
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